MINUTES

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

SEPTEMBER 14, 2016
WEDNESDAY, 4:15 P.M.

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jimmie McCamic, Chairman; Greg Marquart, Secretary/Treasurer; Robert M. Baker, Tony Werner, Leslie Nutting
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:  
ALSO PRESENT:  Dottie Thomas, Library Director; Amanda Berisford, Secretary/Bookkeeper; Robert Becerra and Janet Shelburne of Wesbanco Trust and Investment Services
CALL TO ORDER:  Mrs. McCamic called the meeting to order at 4:15 p.m. Mrs. McCamic changed the order of the meeting so that Robert Becerra and Janet Shelburne of Wesbanco Trust and Investment Services could give their presentation on the Library's Endowment Trust. 

WESBANCO ENDOWMENT TRUST ANNUAL REPORT

Ms. Shelburne introduced Robert Becerra who would be replacing Steve Kellas as the Library’s investment officer.  Mr. Becerra presented the annual report on the Ohio County Public Library’s Endowment Trust Fund. He distributed a Summary of Investments Report, an Economic Overview Report, and a Benchmark Report from 1/1/08 to 6/30/16.  Mr. Becerra provided an economic overview and stated that during the first part of the year the initial growth was quite sluggish at about 1.5 – 2 %.  He said that the probability of a recession is low, but the economy is far from robust.  Mr. Becerra stated that it is a good time to borrow but not the most ideal time to be saving.  He said investors have recently been spooked by the lowering of the interest rates by the Federal Reserve and there is also a possibility of seeing negative interest rates in the future.  He added that even though performance during the first half of the year was rough, there is still an opportunity to grow the Library’s portfolio.  
Mr. Marquart said that it appears that the Library’s investments seem to be spreading further away from the benchmark.  Mr. Becerra stated that this is due partly to the poor performance in the healthcare and technology sectors, but there has been some reasonable growth in these sectors since July and August.  He said that the investments are under the benchmark when only looking at the three year recent return; however the investments are closer to the benchmark since the inception date.  Ms. Shelburne said that the inception date is listed as January 2008 which is the date Wesbanco changed their computer system. The Endowment Trust was actually established in November 1976.  
Mr. Becerra stated that the Library’s allocations have changed over time, shifting into the global market but a majority of the Library’s portfolio still continues to be mostly stateside.  Mr. Marquart questioned the Wesmark holdings and asked why a large percentage of the Library’s 
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investment continues to be with these holdings since the Wesmark funds’ growth is in the bottom 15 – 20% category. Mr. Becerra answered that the major benefit of the Wesmark holdings is that they are currently being used for strategy as a quick return because of their valuations and growth.  Mr. Marquart said that he is more concerned with the poor performance and slow growth of the Wesmark funds.  He said that the Library’s investments could have been in a better position if we would have moved away from the Wesmark funds.  Mr. Marquart added that he believes there are other well ranked options with better returns and fewer fees.  Mr. Becerra said that he is open to discussing the growth fund and willing to review other investment options for the Library.  
Ms. Shelburne reported that, beginning July 1, 2016, OCPL has chosen not to collect a monthly distribution from the Endowment Trust.  She stated that this change will enable them to look at the bigger picture regarding the Library’s investments.  Ms. Shelburne said that they will review the investment policy and work with the trustees to find better investment solutions.  
Mrs. McCamic thanked Mr. Becerra and Ms. Shelburne for their presentation.  Mr. Becerra and Ms. Shelburne left the meeting at 4:47 p.m.
MINUTES:  Mr. Werner moved to approve the minutes of the August 10, 2016 board meeting as tendered.  Mr. Marquart seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

NO



Mr. Werner

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES

Mr. Baker stated that he opposed the approval of the minutes because of the action of the special committee for the renovation project with regard to not including the HVAC work in the scope of work put out to bid by general contractors.  He said that the special committee was not given permission to make changes that the board has not approved, such as selecting Johnson Boiler Works to perform the necessary HVAC work.  Mrs. McCamic stated that her understanding of the board's approval of the budget for the renovation project included the statement that Johnson Boiler Works would be performing the HVAC work.  Mr. Marquart said that the decision was made to let Johnson Boiler Works perform the HVAC work because they are under contract to maintain the Library's HVAC system and are the most familiar with it. He said that Johnson Boiler's familiarity with the Library’s HVAC system would be the more cost effective solution versus putting it out to bid to other contractors.    
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FINANCIAL REPORT:  Ms. Thomas distributed the WesBanco Endowment Trust August statement and the two August statements from the Library’s investment accounts at Security National Trust Company. 


Operating Account #2 Checking




$
  28,495.97


Payroll Account Checking







    0


Capital Money Market Savings





392,845.02


Operating Money Market Savings





745,334.02


Operating CD – Main Street Bank A





104,670.02


Operating CD – Main Street Bank B





105,171.67



Capital CD – First Choice #1






104,443.80


Operating CD – Progressive Bank





215,358.95


Operating CD – United Bank A





103,409.33








TOTAL

$       1,799,728.78


Revenue received:  August 2016


County Commission






$
  46,671.77       


Board of Education







  65,057.00
State Basic Grants-in-aid






                0


Fines









    1,457.37


Photocopies








       684.70


Contributions








       627.47


Interest Earned







       143.37



Book Sale








       139.00



Out of State Patrons







         85.00



Other:  Operating Supply CR – 34.50, Book CR – 17.99,


       512.49



Workers Comp CR – 460.00








TOTAL

$          115,378.17

OPERATING CONTRIBUTIONS

Robert Rine








$
      100.00

C. Mitchell Carnell, Jr.







        25.00

Karen Grisell – Lunch with Books






        50.00

Collegiate Alumnae of Wheeling






        25.00


In memory of Carol Maxwell






        Rosemary Zilka








      100.00 


Bonnie Thurston – Poetry books






      200.00

Sally Bayless









        35.00



In memory of Juliette Holloway
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Anonymous









        92.47








TOTAL

$
      627.47


INVOICES

August 2016 Operating #2 Account





$
 82,230.44

August 2016 Transfer to Payroll






 53,388.28

August 2016 EFTPS Deposit







 11,967.94

August 2016 ACH Debit (Retirement)





   8,824.38

August 2016 EFT (WV State Tax)






   1,720.00

August 2016 Capital Account







   9,782.13








TOTAL

$         167,913.17

WARRANTS

August 2016  Operating #2 Account





$
  82,230.44


Warrants #28174 - #28277

August 2016 Transfer to Payroll






  53,388.28

August 2016 EFTPS Deposit







  11,967.94

August 2016 ACH Debit (Retirement)





    8,824.38

August 2016 EFT (WV State Tax)






    1,720.00

August 2016 Capital Account







    9,782.13


Warrants #537 

TOTAL

$
167,913.17

VERIFICATIONS

Total Operating Balances as of July 2016




$
816,636.69

+ August 2016 Revenue







115,378.17

-August 2016 Expenditures







167,913.17








SUBTOTAL

$
764,101.69

Operating CD Main Street Bank A






104,670.02

Operating CD Main Street Bank B






105,171.67

Capital CD First Choice #1







104,443.80

Operating CD Progessive Bank






215,358.95

Operating CD United Bank A







103,409.33








CD SUBTOTAL
$
633,053.77

Capital Balances as of July 2016






402,573.32








TOTAL

$       1,799,728.78
Mr. Werner asked if OCPL is behind in receiving its tax revenue from the County Commission.  Ms. Thomas said that the Library is currently up to date with the payments from the County Commission.  She explained that the taxes collected during this time of year are relatively low 
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and the revenue received would be increasing in the new few months.  Ms. Thomas added that residents usually pay the property and personal property taxes beginning in August for the first half of the tax year.  Mr. Marquart referred to the spreadsheet for books purchased for Ohio County schools and asked if the total of $813.35 was the only purchase so far this school year.  Ms. Thomas said that was the current total but she has been contacted by several schools and teachers who are now beginning to submit their book requests.  She added that an additional $40,000.00 was added to the annual book budget to cover the cost of the books and e-books purchased for Ohio County Schools.  Mr. Werner asked where the schools’ book purchases were shown on the Expenditure Sheet.  Ms. Thomas said that the purchases for schools are part of the regular book budget and they are not listed separately on the Expenditure Sheet. She said that a separate spreadsheet was included in the board packet to list the amounts spent for each school.  Ms. Thomas said a copy of the monthly outreach schedule for Lee Ann Cleary, Children’s Specialist, was included in the board packet. She said Ms. Cleary visits all the public schools, some of the parochial schools, and all the daycares and preschools in Ohio County.     
Mr. Marquart motioned to approve the Financial Report for August 2016.  Mr. Werner seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES

PUBLIC INPUT/PRESENTATIONS:
There was no public input or correspondence.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Thomas shared a thank you card from Mark Lindsay, a Social Studies teacher at Warwood Middle School, for the books the Library purchased for use in his classroom.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Thomas reported on the following:

The tax revenue from the Ohio County Commission has been received for the months of June and July 2016. The revenue for June was $3,793.49 and for July was $42,878.28. 
Ms. Thomas said she has received no response to the letter she sent to the attorney for the estate of Jean S. Sharp.  Ms. Thomas said she included a copy of OCPL's  Materials Donation Policy 
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and explained that the Library would be unable to pick up the materials that Ms. Sharp had wished to donate as they were now in the possession of her daughter who lives in Fairmont.  Mrs. Nutting asked why Ms. Sharp had wished to donate the items to OCPL.  Ms. Thomas answered that Ms. Sharp used to live in the Wheeling area.
Ms. Thomas stated that the weeding of the Young Adult collection has been completed, and she and Amy Kastigar, Adult Services/Reference Librarian, will now be focusing on weeding the Nonfiction collection.  
Ms. Thomas reported that she spoke to Carl Clark, maintenance staff person, about moving the stacks for the upcoming renovation project.  She said Mr. Clark expressed concerns about moving the Oversize collection and he hoped the framing for the shelves could be kept on the walls.    

A thank you letter was sent to The Community Foundation for the Ohio Valley, Inc. thanking them for a $3,050 donation from the Wheeling Auto Club Fund for general support. In addition, Ms. Thomas said that she would send individual thank you letters to the members of the Wheeling Auto Club Fund Committee.  

Ms. Thomas shared that the West Virginia Department of Culture and History unveiled their 2016 50th Anniversary Poster of the National Historic Preservation Act and announced a new lecture series honoring Betty Woods “Snookie” Nutting for her tremendous support of historic preservation.  The unveiling of the poster and the lecture series will be held at the West Virginia Independence Hall
In August, A.E. Pelley inspected the flapper on the main sewer line as well as the additional flapper recently installed in the Storage Room and they are both in good condition.
Ms. Thomas said that water leaked into the basement on Saturday, September 10. Mr. Clark, maintenance staff person, was called in to investigate. After inspecting the problem, he called Johnson Boiler Works to repair the drain pipes in the upstairs chase where the leak occurred.  Mrs. McCamic asked if there was any damage from the water.  Ms. Thomas answered that the leak was caught in time and there was no water damage.
OLD BUSINESS

RENOVATION PROJECT FOR OCPL

Mr. Marquart provided an update on OCPL’s renovation project.  He said the special committee met again on August 31, 2016.  Mr. Marquart reported that the results of the Hazardous Material 
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Assessment from SDI Environmental revealed that there were no asbestos or lead issues found in the Library and abatement would not be required.  
Mr. Marquart said that M & G met with Karras Painting on-site on August 16th to discuss the sandblasting and painting of the slate panels. He stated that since the chemical cleaning of the slate accent panels was unsuccessful, the only economical and practical option will be to repaint and seal the panels to achieve the desired results. 

Mr. Marquart reported that the planned men’s restroom renovations were adjusted.  He said M & G met with their mechanical/electrical/plumbing engineering team on-site on August 16th as well,  and it was determined that extensive work will be required on the restroom plumbing walls and they will be unable to salvage the tile currently on the wall.  Mr. Marquart said that M & G recommended replacing the tile with an FRP panel, which is a plastic liner that would resemble tile in order to achieve an even and attractive final appearance.  During the same visit, it was determined that bulkheads that will be lower than the main ceiling and a closet will need to be installed in the Tax Room to accommodate the existing HVAC ductwork in the room. Replacement of the ceilings in the basement is currently an Add Alternate for the renovation.
Mr. Marquart reported that the overall budget still looks to be in order.  He said some funds may need to be reallocated as the project progresses due to increases in cost for some areas and reductions in cost for other areas.

Mr. Marquart stated that M & G suggested renovating the entryway canopy to emulate the design in the original blueprints which revealed that the inserts were made of wood and copper. He said the architects recommended replacing the entire insert in the middle of the canopy and removing only the drop ceiling on the insert directly over the entrance, which still retains some of the original elements, and replace the underside of that insert canopy with copper and wood elements just as included in the original design.  
Mr. Marquart said that M & G are still awaiting a formal response from Ed Giesel of the Wheeling Fire Department regarding the installation of a fire sprinkler system and additional smoke detectors.  The delay has occurred because Mr. Giesel is currently filling in as Interim Fire Chief, while Wheeling Fire Chief Larry Helms recovers from a motorcycle accident.  Mr. Marquart stated that he does not believe a sprinkler system would need to be installed; however, additional smoke detectors may need to be installed on the main floor.  
Mr. Marquart stated that, in order to replace the ceiling on the main floor, all of the library book stacks may need to be moved to allow for the new ceiling to be installed.  He said Ms. Thomas informed the Renovation Committee that there are companies that specialize in moving library shelving without unloading the shelves.  Ms. Thomas said she contacted Karen Goff at the West 
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Virginia Library Commission to get the names of companies that could provide the service.  She said Ms. Goff informed her that the Library Commission has never had to use a stack moving service but she is aware that the companies do exist.  Ms. Thomas said she located a company in Pittsburgh that may be able to move the stacks.  She said she did find other companies; however, they were located in Indiana and Illinois.  Mr. Marquart said that it may only be necessary to move every other stack to provide enough room for the removal of the old ceiling and the installation of the new ceiling.  
Ms. Thomas said she received a bill from Mansuetto Roofing in the amount of $463.00 for recent repairs to the roof.  She asked the trustees if the bill should be paid out of the operating funds or should it be considered a capital expense.  Mr. Marquart said that he would consider the roof repair to be a regular maintenance expense. He added that he inspected the roof on Friday, September 9, with M & G and Mansuetto Roofing.  He reported that there are a number of areas which are a concern.  Mr. Marquart said that it is important to make sure the roof is secure before installing new ceiling and lights. He said that Mansuetto and Johnson Boiler Works inspected the wooden structure surrounding the chiller which supports the electrical panel, conduits for lighting, and large pipes for glycol.  Mr. Marquart said that it would be necessary to tear out the fence and create a support system for the electrical panel, lighting conduits and to fabricate brackets for the glycol pipes. 
Ms. Thomas said she received a quote from Mansuetto for the replacement of roof area #3 and the installation of wood blocking and new metal coping around the perimeters of roof area #2, #3, and #4.  Mr. Baker asked if this proposal was in addition to the amount budgeted for roof area #3 in the renovation budget.  Ms. Thomas said that this proposal was for the same areas.  Mr. Werner asked if there was an advantage of waiting to have the roof replaced.  Mr. Marquart said we could wait until the roof replacement was called for in the original renovation plan, but if we take that course we may just be paying for patch work on the same roof area we plan to replace, therefore, it is probably better to just replace it now.  Mrs. Nutting said it makes sense to have the new roof in place before we begin the renovations inside the Library.  Mr. Baker asked if the proposal for the replacement of the chiller screen surround has been submitted from Johnson Boiler Works yet.  Mr. Thomas said that we currently did not have the proposal from Johnson Boiler Works for the chiller surround. Mrs. McCamic asked if SDI checked the roof tiles for asbestos.  Ms. Thomas said that only the interior of the Library was inspected for hazardous materials.  Mr. Marquart stated that there would probably only be a minimal amount of asbestos present in the old roofing materials.  
Mr. Marquart moved to proceed with the proposal from Mansuetto Roofing to replace Roof Area #3, install new metal coping on Roof Area #2, 3 and 4 and coordinate with Johnson Boiler Works to replace the wooden screen wall surrounding the roof chiller to prevent further roof issues.  Mrs. Nutting seconded.
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VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES

Ms. Thomas passed out a copy of the invoice from SDI Environmental and reported that the cost was less than originally quoted.  Ms. Thomas also handed out copies of an idea for a Young Adult display and bookcases to hold the new Young Adult titles.  She said the display would surround a column in front of the Adult Fiction shelving, near where the New Book section was once housed.  She said that the display would have to be installed after the renovation project has been completed.  Ms. Thomas then shared an idea for the comfortable seating area that is next to the Circulation Desk.  She passed around a catalog from Country Casuals, a company from which the Library purchased the bench that is currently in the vestibule of the main entrance.  The company specializes in wood furniture with removable cushions that could be replaced if they become worn or heavily soiled.  Mr. Baker said there are also some other companies that can provide that type of furniture. He suggested that Ms. Thomas contact Oglebay as they make use of that type of furniture throughout the park.  Mr. Marquart said that it would be a good idea to replace the furniture after the renovation has been completed because of the dust from construction.
TREE-TRIMMING FOR OCPL

Mrs. McCamic said she looked at the trees to see if she thought any needed trimming. She said the only ones that appeared to need trimming are the trees by 16th Street.  Mrs. Nutting said she thought they just needed shaped versus trimmed and that she did not want them to be topped or harshly trimmed down.   Ms. Thomas said that LaRoche Tree Service is good with shaping; however they tend to be more expensive.  She said the Library used Acorn Tree Service the last time the trees needed to be trimmed.  Mr. Baker asked if the trustees thought that all or only some of the trees needed to be trimmed.  He added that it may be redundant to trim the trees now before construction begins on the exterior of the building for the renovation project because the construction workers will trim any trees they need to for proper access to the exterior.  Ms. Thomas asked if we should wait on trimming the trees for now in light of the upcoming construction project.  Mr. Marquart said that the tree trimming could be postponed until after the project. Mrs. McCamic suggested tabling the tree trimming subject until the spring.
NEW BUSINESS

DIRECT DEPOSIT FOR EMPLOYEE PAYCHECKS

Amanda Berisford, Secretary/Bookkeeper, referred to the letter included in the board packet from Jodi McKnight, Treasury Management Officer from WesBanco, regarding the bank's 
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proposal for direct deposit.  Ms. Berisford said that the Library would be charged a monthly fee of $25.00 for the ACH Module and the individual transaction fees would be $0.20 per first 100 transactions, $0.15 per the next 150 transactions, and drop to $0.13 per transaction after that.  Ms. Thomas said that the employees were polled and not all staff would like to participate in direct deposit. She said a few employees would prefer to continue to receive a paper check.  Ms. Thomas added that the majority of staff, however, would like to participate in direct deposit. Ms. Thomas suggested that the board make the service mandatory for newly hired employees and only allow current employees the option of a paper check.  Mrs. Nutting said it would be nice to allow the current employees to still receive a paper check if they so choose.  Mr. Marquart said that it would be good to make a decision now that would require direct deposit for all future employees.  Mr. Werner said that it would be good if all employees would like direct deposit; however, he added that he thinks the employees who wish to switch to direct deposit should not later be allowed to switch back to a paper check since the Library has to pay for the service.  
Mr. Marquart moved to approve direct deposit for Library employees, grandfathering employees who would still like to receive a paper check and making the service mandatory for all new hires.  Mrs. Nutting seconded. 
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES









Ms. Thomas handed out a corrected first page of the August Service Report.
There being no further business, Mr. Marquart moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:06 p.m.  

Mr. Werner seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES








Respectfully submitted,









Amanda Berisford










Secretary/Bookkeeper
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